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By Phyllis A. Muzeroll
e-Ticker News

   CLAREMONT, NH—As the number of posi-
tively identified cases of COVID-19 surge in

New Hampshire again, municipalities and oth-
er entities are beginning to reinstate policies to 
restrict entry and public access.  At his weekly 
press conference last Thursday, Governor 
Chris Sununu acknowledged the rapid rise in

cases being identified, and said that there may 
be days when the daily total reaches 1,000 
cases, versus the now daily average of 300 or 
more.

(Continued on page A2)
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COVID-19 Cases Surge in NH; Restrictions Starting to Show Up Again
City Council Wrestles with Issue of Mask Wearing

Remembering….
A Veterans Day ceremony was held in Broad St. Park on Wednesday to commemo-
rate the solemn holiday.  More photos, story, on page A7 (Eric Zengota photos).
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COVID, from A1  

   Here in Claremont, Valley Regional Hospital 
released new guidelines on Thursday, imple-
menting a new Visitor & Caregiver Policy. No 
visitors and/or caregivers will be admitted to 
facilities without a specific exception (See full 
details on page A8).  Dartmouth-Hitchcock re-
leased new restrictions the previous week, re-
turning to more restrictive caregiver and ap-
proved visitor procedures.  No visitors will be 
admitted to a D-H facility for inpatient or outpa-
tient visits, except in the case of one of the 
eight specific exceptions relating to patients 
requiring caregivers, pediatric patients, labor 
and delivery and prenatal patients, periopera-
tive patients, family meetings, patients at the 
end of life, and D-H employees and volunteers
   These procedures apply to Dartmouth-Hitch- 
cock Medical Center (DHMC) in Lebanon, as 
well as D-H outpatient clinics and facilities.
    Bank of New Hampshire released a state- 
ment on Friday, saying that effective No-
vember 16th, all Bank of New Hampshire of-
fices will operate as drive-thru only. For trans-
actions that cannot be conducted via drive-

thru, patrons are asked to call their local office 
directly to make an appointment. 
   In an effort to keep Claremont City offices 
open, face coverings are now required prior to 
entry. And Claremont Savings Bank Communi-
ty Center is mandating “that all patrons wear a 
mask while not actively exercising while in the 
facility. We will continue to update our mem-
bers as we make changes to our operating 
procedures to ensure the safety of our users.”
   Meanwhile, at Thursday night’s council 
meeting, Claremont councilors wrestled with 
whether to mandate the wearing of masks in 
the community. Councilor Nick Koloski had put 
together a draft document, tweaked by coun-
cilor Abigail Kier and emailed via the council 
clerk to the other councilors, to start, in Kolos-
ki’s words, a discussion on the issue of man-
dating mask wearing.  Koloski and mayor 
Charlene Lovett said councilors were hearing 
from a number of constituents about a possible 
mandate since many in the community have 
been seen not following CDC guidelines or are 
wearing masks incorrectly. Koloski said he 
based his draft on Lebanon’s mask policy, 
which has made mask wearing mandatory and 
even imposes fines for those not complying. 
Other communities surrounding Claremont 
also have instituted mandatory mask wearing.
   Earlier in the year, the council did pass a 
resolution “strongly encouraging” the wearing 
of masks, but unlike an ordinance, a resolution 
does not mandate compliance.
   Lovett said that legal counsel explained that 
the City Charter does not have an emergency 
provision that could be applied in this case, 
and it would take changing the Charter to add 
one, something that would take time to do. 
While most councilors seemed to favor mask 
wearing, mandating it continued to separate 

some 
coun-
cilors 

from others, and there was little appetite for 
imposing fines if people refused to adhere to a 
mandated policy.  Claremont Police Chief Mark 
Chase said the issue was a “double-edged 
sword” for his department; while he strongly 
favored mask wearing, he is down four people 
staffwise and using manpower to enforce such 
an ordinance would be a drain on his limited 
resources.  City Manager Ed Morris said he 
“would not support the police department en-
forcing this at this time” due to the strain it 
would put on the department.
   Councilor Deb Matteau, a strong proponent 
of a mask mandate, said, “I think the ordinance 
is the way to go…I don’t know that you can 
have a resolution that mandates anything.  
We’ve already done a resolution…numbers 
are jumping every day…We don’t want to shut 
down the economy again.  We need a man-
date to get a little more cooperation.”
   Morris said it was important to get the mes-
sage out to the public that “the only way to 
help our economy and City is for people to 
wear masks and social distance.”
   Koloski again said the idea of bringing up the 
issue was to generate public discussion.  “I 
want a lot of feedback.”  He added that many 
businesses have given up trying to enforce pa-
trons from wearing masks when they enter 
their premises because there is nothing to 
back it up, including from the state. 
   When it was all said and done, the council 
voted to have the Policy Committee work on a 
draft ordinance that would address the issue, 
at its next meeting on Nov. 19; it would also be 
reviewed simultaneously by the City manager, 
City staff and legal counsel as part of the 
process.  The proposed ordinance would be 
presented at the Dec. 9 council meeting—if 
ready—for a first reading. The proposed ordi-
nance would have to go through a first reading 
and second reading and public hearing and 
then be approved by the council to pass.NH Lottery Numbers 

11/14/2020
NH PowerBall

7  15  18  32  45  20
NH Mega Millions  11/13/2020

6  7  14  28  59   7

Tristate Megabucks 11/14/2020
8  13  21  32  34   1

For more lottery numbers,
https://www.nhlottery.com/
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Text and Photos 
By Eric Zengota
e-Ticker News 

   UNITY, NH—During 
World War II, a young 
James Ryan was serving 
in the U.S. Navy as an un-
derwater demolition ex-
pert. His job: clear and 
disable hidden explosives 
on South Pacific beaches. 
He sailed from island to 
island, removing the booby 
traps and ensuring safe 
landings for naval craft.
   Now 92, Ryan lives at 
Sullivan County Health 
Care, the “county home” in 
Unity. On previous Veter-
ans Days, SCHC hosted 
large gatherings of resi-
dents and families, with 
music and food and plenty 
of shared memories. In 
these days of COVID-19, 
however, none of those 
solemn festivities could 
take place, so they were 
cancelled.
   Problem: Ryan was due 
to be presented with an 
American flag in recognition 
of his service.
   Solution: Ryan’s family 
visited him with a window 
between them. Five mem-
bers of the American Le-
gion Claremont Post 29 
drove to Unity to make sure 
that a ceremony took place 
in his honor. The Legion-
naires saluted Ryan 
through the window, then 
passed the flag to SCHC 
staff, who handed it to 
Ryan. Years after the heat 
and the danger and the 
challenges in the South Pa-
cific, the veteran had a flag 
to call his own.

Honoring His Wartime Service
Claremont American Legion Members Present Flag to WWII Veteran
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House of Representatives 
– Claremont

District 3/Ward 1: Andrew O’Hearne
——————

friendsofandrewohearne@comcast.net

District4/Ward 2: Gary Merchant
603-542-2228

gary.merchant@leg.state.nh.us

District 5/Ward 3: Walter Stapleton
603-542-8656

WaltStapleton@comcast.net

District 10/Wards 1, 2, 3: John Cloutier
603-542-6190

jocloutier@comcast.net

Senate – Claremont
District 5: Martha Hennessey

603-271-3067
martha.hennessey@leg.state.nh.us

District 1 
Executive Councilor

Michael Cryans
603-271-3632

Michael.Cryans@nh.gov

-------
Washington, DC

Sen. Jeanne Shaheen
520 Hart Senate Office Building

Washington, DC 20510
202-224-2841

http://shaheen.senate.gov/contact

Sen. Maggie Hassan
B85 Russell Senate Office Building  

Washington, DC 20510  
Phone: (202) 224-3324

https://www.hassan.senate.gov/

Rep. Anne Kuster
137 Cannon House Office Building

Washington, DC 20515
phone: 202-225-5206

http://kuster.house.gov/contact

Shaheen Secures $50M to Construct New England Drug Lab to 
Improve Response to Substance Use Disorder Crisis

   WASHINGTON, DC—U.S. Senator Jeanne Shaheen (D-NH), the Vice Chair of the Commerce, 
Justice, Science and Related Agencies (CJS) Appropriations Subcommittee, issued the following 
statement after her subcommittee released its government funding legislation for fiscal year (FY) 
2021 last week. Despite the process that failed to include a full committee markup – through her 
leadership on the subcommittee—Shaheen successfully added measures that provide federal 
support for key programs that respond to the substance use disorder crisis, help domestic and 
sexual violence survivors, invest in law enforcement programs and much more. 
  “This legislation includes significant federal support to respond to some of the greatest needs in 
New Hampshire and communities across the country, from addressing the substance use disor-
der crisis – which has been exacerbated by COVID-19 – to enhancing community policing,” said 
Shaheen. “One of the key issues I fought to address in this year’s bill was a gap in our sub-
stance use disorder response strategy created by an absence of adequate testing facilities. Cur-
rently, samples that may contain fentanyl must be transported by ground to New York and back, 
delaying testing and wasting valuable time. This legislation would provide funding to construct a 
new DEA laboratory right here in New England. I’m also pleased by a number of the provisions 
included to advance community policing and to make important reforms to improve accountabili-
ty and transparency in our law enforcement agencies.” 
  Shaheen continued, “This government funding legislation addresses a number of critical issues 
but its glaring failure to include COVID-19 relief must be the top concern as the appropriations 
process moves forward. From sexual violence survivors to first responders on the frontlines of 
the COVID-19 crisis, every corner of our community has been severely impacted by this pan-
demic and urgently needs help.” 

Shaheen, Hassan and Kuster Announce $250K for Youth 
Substance Use Prevention Efforts in Keene & UV Region

 
   WASHINGTON, DC – U.S. Senator Jeanne Shaheen (D-NH), a senior member of the Senate 
Appropriations Committee, and U.S. Senator Maggie Hassan (D-NH) and Congresswoman An-
nie Kuster (NH-02) announced $250,000 in Drug Free Communities (DFC) grants from the Of-
fice of National Drug Control Policy (ONDCP) to two local drug prevention coalitions in New 
Hampshire. The grants will provide the Keene YMCA Community Coalition on Youth Substance 
Use and All Together in the Upper Valley region funding to prevent youth substance misuse, in-
cluding prescription drugs and opioids.
   The DFC Program is administered by ONDCP with program support from the Substance 
Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA). DFC coalitions have led innova-
tive opioid prevention initiatives and have demonstrated significant declines in prevalence of 
prescription drug misuse amongst participants.
    “Youth drug prevention coalitions do lifesaving work to protect children from substance misuse 
in our effort to stop another generation from succumbing to this epidemic. As the COVID-19 pan-
demic exacerbates the substance use disorder crisis, we need to ensure these programs have 
the resources they need to maintain existing programs and reach more people,” said Senator 
Shaheen. “I am pleased to announce these grants, which will help Keene, Swanzey and com-
munities in the Upper Valley region with important youth drug prevention efforts.   
   “These federal grants to youth drug prevention coalitions in New Hampshire will help in our ef-
forts to stem the tide of substance misuse among our young people,” Senator Hassan said.  
“These federal dollars are particularly important as the COVID-19 pandemic has strained re-
sources for prevention and recovery organizations across our state.” 
    “Youth substance misuse prevention programs play a critical role in preventing substance 
abuse and combating the substance misuse epidemic in New Hampshire and nationwide,” said 
Congresswoman Kuster. “With the COVID-19 pandemic worsening the addiction crisis and mak-
ing it more difficult for those who are struggling to access the care they need, it is imperative that 
these programs have the necessary funding and resources.”

mailto:friendsofandrewohearne@comcast.net
mailto:gary.merchant@leg.state.nh.us
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• Retirement Planning

• Financial Planning

• Life Insurance

• Legacy and Estate Planning

• Cash Management Services

• Small Business Strategies

FULL SERVICE OFFICE
145 Broad St. Claremont, NH

603-542-2696
www.claremontsavings.com/investmentservices

Let our team of professionals be 
your guide towards the financial 

future you desire.

Ashleigh McFarlin CFP®
LPL Investment 

Advisor Representative

Kayla Putnam
Client Services 

Assistant

Becky Vittum 
LPL Investment 

Advisor Representative

Securities and advisory services are offered through LPL 
Financial (LPL), a registered investment advisor and broker 
dealer (member FINRA/SIPC). Insurance products are offered 
through LPL or its licensed affiliates. Claremont Savings Bank and 
Claremont Financial Services are not registered as a broker-dealer 
or investment advisor. Registered representatives of LPL offer 
products and services using Claremont Financial Services, and may 
also be employees of Claremont Savings Bank. These products and 
services are being offered through LPL or its affiliates, which are 
separate entities from, and not affiliates of, Claremont Savings Bank 
or Claremont Financial Services. Securities and insurance offered 
through LPL or its affiliates are:
Not Insured by FDIC or Any Other 
Government Agency Not Bank Guaranteed

Not Bank Deposits or Obligations May Lose Value

The LPL Financial Registered Representatives associated with this site 
may only discuss and/or transact securities business with residents of 
the following states: NH, VT, MA, ME, VA, AZ, CT, FL, CO, NC, NJ, TX, WA.

Retirement savings isn’t the only 
financial goal you might want to 
consider in a lifetime. There are other 
considerable milestones that you 
want to take into account as well. 

When it comes to financial stability, people 
tend to focus on paying off debt and saving 
for retirement. In reality, many other financial 
goals beckon to individuals during their lifetime. 
Because of this, it’s important to look beyond 
retirement when setting targets, no matter how 
old you are.

IDENTIFY FUTURE OBJECTIVES
While it is never too early to start planning for 
retirement, waiting until you reach 65 years or 
older to truly live is a mistake many people come 
to regret. A number of exciting possibilities are 
waiting for you throughout your life:

• Building an emergency fund

• Creating and growing passive income

• Starting a business

• Owning a home

• Becoming debt-free

• Raising a family

CONSIDER INCOME
Some people start their careers making six 
figures or more; this is rare. By about 25 years 
old, making $35,000 or so is a reasonable 
expectation. If your salary increases follow 
the historical rate and you have no major 
employment gaps, you could earn almost $2 
million by the time you’re ready for retirement.

Without a doubt, $2 million is a lot of money. If 
you take a second look at the list of potential 
financial goals, however, it begins to lose its 
comparative value. For instance, the current cost 
of a starter home is anywhere from $150,000 to 
$250,0001. Similarly, student loans are one of the 
biggest obstacles to a debt-free life. The average 
student loan debt is $29,8002.

CREATE A PLAN
If you’re starting to feel discouraged, the good 
news is that money isn’t a static asset. It has 
the potential to grow and do some of the work 
for you by creating passive income. In fact, 
people who begin to invest in their future early 
can better position themselves in the pursuit of 
their retirement goals. You can employ several 
different strategies to help your money go 
further.

FORWARD THINKINGFORWARD THINKING
Beyond Retirement: Consider Your Other Goals. 

1 https://www.usatoday.com/story/money/2018/05/07/millennials-buying-first-home-skip-starter-house-
buy-dream/582309002/       2 https://studentloanhero.com/student-loan-debt-statistics/
This material is for general information only and is not intended to provide specific advice or recommendations 
for any individual. There is no assurance that the views or strategies discussed are suitable for all investors or 
will yield positive outcomes. Investing involves risks including possible loss of principal. 
This material was prepared by LPL Financial, LLC

PART 1

(Continued in next week’s issue.)

Securities and advisory services are offered through LPL 
Financial (LPL), a registered investment advisor and broker 
dealer (member FINRA/SIPC). Insurance products are offered 
through LPL or its licensed affiliates. Claremont Savings Bank and 
Claremont Financial Services are not registered as a broker-dealer or 
investment advisor. Registered representatives of LPL offer products and 
services using Claremont Financial Services, and may also be employees 
of Claremont Savings Bank. These products and services are being of-
fered through LPL or its affiliates, which are separate entities from, and 
not affiliates of, Claremont Savings Bank or Claremont Financial Ser-
vices. Securities and insurance offered through LPL or its affiliates are:

http://www.finra.org
http://www.sipc.org
http://www.finra.org
http://www.sipc.org
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COVID-19 Hotline
   211NH has been mobilized to handle all 
COVID-19 related calls from New Hampshire 
residents. All residents with questions or con-
cerns regarding COVID-19 can call 2-1-1.

NH DHHS COVID-19 Update 
– November 15, 2020

 
   CONCORD, NH – The New Hampshire De-
partment of Health and Human Services 
(DHHS) has issued the following update on the 
new coronavirus, COVID-19.
   On Sunday, November 15, 2020, DHHS an-
nounced 361 new positive test results for 
COVID-19, for a daily PCR test positivity rate 
of 2.2%. Those results include 241 people who 
tested positive by PCR test and 120 who test-
ed positive by antigen test. There are now 
3,306 current COVID-19 cases diagnosed in 
New Hampshire. 
   Several cases are still under investigation. 
Additional information from ongoing investiga-

tions will be incorporated 
into future COVID-19 up-
dates. Of those with com-
plete information, there are 
fifty individuals under the 
age of 18 and the rest are 
adults with 51% being fe-
male and 49% being male. 
   The new cases reside in 
Rockingham (76), Hillsbor-
ough County other than 
Manchester and Nashua 
(46), Merrimack (40), Straf-
ford (36), Belknap (33), 
Grafton (14), Carroll (6), 
Cheshire (6), Coos (5), and 
Sullivan (3) counties, and in 
the cities of Manchester (49) 
and Nashua (27). The coun-
ty of residence is being de-
termined for twenty new 
cases.
   There are currently 10 
positively identified cases in 
Claremont.     
   None of the new cases 
had no identified risk factors. 
Community-based transmis-
sion continues to occur in 
the State and has been 
identified in all counties. Of 

those with complete risk information, most of 
the cases have either had close contact with a 
person with a confirmed COVID-19 diagnosis 
or are associated with an outbreak setting.
    There are currently 69 individuals hospital-
ized with COVID-19. In New Hampshire since 
the start of the pandemic, there have been a 
total of 14,671 cases of COVID-19 diagnosed 
with 814 (6%) of those having been hospital-
ized.
   DHHS reported three deaths in Sullivan 
County this past week related to COVID, two 
males and one female 60 years of age and 
older.
   The daily average number of NH tests done 
over this past week was approximately 9,300.

–––––––––––––
   For those not familiar with our Facebook 
page, we post the DHHS daily COVID update 
every evening when it becomes available.  
That feed is also available on our website.
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11th Hour, 11th 
Day, 11th Month

Claremont Honors 
Veterans on Their Day

   CLAREMONT, NH—American Le-
gion Post 29 of Claremont held its tra-
ditional Veterans Day ceremony at the 
memorial in Broad Street Park. Mem-
bers led prayers, made speeches, 
gave a 3-gun salute and laid a wreath. 
Elementary school students from Unity 
read essays on the history and impor-
tance of the holiday. They included 
Krystyna Whipple, 5th grade, who 
spoke about those who have served, 
including a number of relatives; Scott 
Hagar, 7th grade, who spoke about 
Veterans Day as a day to celebrate 
and honor all veterans and what it means to be 
a veteran; and Kayla Whipple, 8th grade, who 
wrote that veterans are everyday people who 
are heroes, heroes who often sacrifice their 
lives for the sake of others. Members of 
Rolling Thunder presented a flag line along 
one of the walkways, adding a solemn, re-
spectful beauty to the otherwise dreary morn-
ing, and Taps was played as one of the final 
elements of the ceremony.  There was also an 
empty chair to remind those attending of the 
82,000 POWs and MIAs who remain unac-
counted for.
   “More people than last year,” remarked more 
than one of the 75 people who gathered to 
commemorate and celebrate the City’s military 
service to the nation. All were masked in ac-

cordance with cur-
rent COVID-19 
guidelines. But that 
made no difference 
as they recited the 
Pledge of Allegiance, 
uniting the communi-
ty in paying tribute to 
all who have served.

Text and 
photos by

Eric Zengota
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New VRH Visitation 
Policy Announced

   CLAREMONT, NH—On Thursday, Valley 
Regional Hospital announced that “In order to 
keep our patients, community and staff safe, 
Valley Regional Hospital implemented a new 
Visitor & Caregiver Policy”. No visitors and/or 
caregivers will be admitted to their facilities 
without a specific exception. Exceptions to 
caregiver and approved visitor procedures: 
Patients Requiring Caregivers 
   Patients in the outpatient ambulatory setting 
who otherwise would not be able to navigate to 
their appointment without the active support of 
a caregiver (for example cognitively impaired 
or physically challenged patients) are permit-
ted to have one (1) caregiver accompany 
them. 
Pediatric Patients  
   Ambulatory (outpatient) pediatric patients are 
permitted one (1) adult primary caregiver for a 
clinic visit. 
Outpatient Prenatal Patients  
   Prenatal patients are welcome to bring one 
(1) adult caregiver or partner with them to their 
prenatal and ultrasound visits. 
Surgery Patients 
   For adult and pediatric patients receiving 
same-day surgery, one (1) caregiver is allowed 
into the facility in order to accompany the pa-
tient during their check-in and pre-procedure 
preparation (as appropriate). The caregiver 
should be accessible during the procedure ei-
ther in the designated waiting area or by des-
ignated phone number, and be available for 
consult as needed. The caregiver is encour-
aged to leave once the procedure has started. 
The caregiver will receive a telephone update 
from the surgical care team upon completion 
of the procedure. 
Family Meetings 
   For family meetings, two (2) family members 
(as designated by the patient) may attend. 
When applicable, one (1) of the attendees 
should be the surrogate or stand-in decision 
maker or Designated Power of Attorney 
(DPOA). One (1) additional person may attend 
to support the DPOA. Both family members 
may attend the meeting in person. 
End of Life Visitation 
   No more than two (2) visitors may be in the 
room at one time. There are no exceptions for 
larger groups of visitors. Individuals and family 
members who are not visiting with the patient 

will be asked to leave the facility. If the patient 
has confirmed or suspected COVID-19 and is 
at the end of life, only two (2) designated visi-
tors are permitted in total (no rotations al-
lowed).Visitors for these patients must use full 
personal protective equipment (PPE). 
Emergency Department & Urgent Care 
   A single caregiver may be allowed to accom-
pany the patient at the discretion of the clinical 
team and as conditions necessitate. A pediatric 
patient may be accompanied by one (1) adult. 
   Anyone entering VRH buildings will be 
screened for COVID-19. 
   All individuals entering VRH are required to 
wear a cloth mask at minimum. If you do not 
have your own mask, one will be provided. 
   No caregivers or visitors under the age of 12 
are permitted. 
   For people needing to transact financial 
business with the hospital, please call 
603-543-5693 or 603-543-5694 rather than 
presenting to the hospital. 
   *Individuals unable to wear a face mask due 
to a disability, may request reasonable modifi-
cations according to the Americans with Dis-
abilities Act (ADA). 

Project for JSL Building Gets 
Green Light from City Boards

   CLAREMONT, NH—Proposed plans for the 
former JSL Building were recently, and quickly, 
approved by the City’s Zoning and Planning 
Boards.  Jeff and Sarah Barrette, owners of 
the Ink Factory and a pesto business, have 
purchased the building at 45 School St. and 
plan to move their businesses, which also in-
clude a vehicle lettering business, from Water 
St. to their new location once the building is 
renovated. Relocating will be done in stages.   
The Barrettes sought and received use vari-
ance and site plan approvals with little fanfare. 
No abutters addressed the proposal, and 
members from both boards thanked the Bar-
rettes for giving new life to the old building and 
returning it to the tax rolls.
   They are not seeking 79 E Tax Relief or tax 
credits for the building.  As far as what will 
happen to the historic mill building which cur-
rently houses their businesses, Jeff Barrette 
said they hope to put it up for lease or pur-
chase “and put it to better use.”

––Phyllis A. Muzeroll

A frosty morning dressed up the leaves on the ground (Phyllis A. Muzeroll photo).
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Fatal Accident In Acworth

      Nov. 5, 2020, 4:39pm
Rumor has it that Maxfield Parrish returned to paint this autumn sky over Claremont’s Fiske Free Library.

~ Eric Zengota
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Tammy Bergeron
Owner/Broker

Ashley Bergeron

131 Broad Street 
Claremont, NH 03743
Office: 603-287-4856

Fax: 287-4857    
Cell: 603-477-1872 

tammy@housestohomesnh.com   
Ashley@housestohomesnh.com

www.housestohomesnh.com

bonnie@coldwellbankernh.com

Classified Ads

Homes Unlimited 
112 Washington St., 

Claremont, NH 03743 
Call or text my cell: 

(603) 381-9611  
------------  

Office: (603) 542-2503 

Bonnie 
Miles

  35 Years 
Experience

This pristine home sits back in
a small development on 4.85 acres. Irrigation 
system, heated walk ways and paved drive-
way. Welcoming foyer with formal dining 
room with natural wood work, beautiful 
hardwood floors. Many fireplaces in the 
home; 2nd level offers master suite and 
laundry with a large landing and newer win-
dows through out the home. Third floor could 
be used as another suite or guest quarters. 
Lower level has a home theater set up with a 
wet bar and office with built-ins and full walk 
out. Detached two car garage.
PRICE: $305,000

3 FAMILY APARTMENT 
BUILDING

CLAREMONT -  Located near Valley 
Regional Hospital.  All apartments have 
porches, first floor apartment has 3 bed-
rooms plus a large kitchen. Garage.  Est. 
gross annual income $36,000. 
See MLS# 4837045 for more info.  
$158,000.

––––––––––––––––––

SAU #6 School Board  
Serving Claremont & Unity  

Regular Meeting to discuss FY22 budget  
November 19, 2020 6:30pm  

Location Sugar River Valley Regional Technical Center, Business & Community 
Room  

The SAU #6 School Board will be holding an audio broadcast, hybrid, and streaming 
regular school board meeting.  

Audio Broadcasted on CCTV Channel 8  
Citizens without access to CCTV 8  

may call in by dialing 1 929 436 2866 Meeting ID: 923 6199 5844 Passcode: 298777  

Join the online meeting by using this 
https://www.google.com/url?q=https://zoom.us/j/92361995844?pwd%3DMTRhNXp-

TU3NFbzhuQUxtMGkxUjhFUT09&sa=D&source=calendar&ust=1605116092665000
&usg=AOvVaw1%20UU_jGmbkqe0GH_YkfeIRN  

Please visit our website: www.sau6.org under School Boards to review agenda.  

mailto:tammy@housestohomesnh.com
mailto:Ashley@housestohomesnh.com
http://www.housestohomesnh.com
https://www.google.com/url?q=https://zoom.us/j/92361995844?pwd%3DMTRhNXpTU3NFbzhuQUxtMGkxUjhFUT09&sa=D&source=calendar&ust=1605116092665000&usg=AOvVaw1%20UU_jGmbkqe0GH_YkfeIRN
https://www.google.com/url?q=https://zoom.us/j/92361995844?pwd%3DMTRhNXpTU3NFbzhuQUxtMGkxUjhFUT09&sa=D&source=calendar&ust=1605116092665000&usg=AOvVaw1%20UU_jGmbkqe0GH_YkfeIRN
https://www.google.com/url?q=https://zoom.us/j/92361995844?pwd%3DMTRhNXpTU3NFbzhuQUxtMGkxUjhFUT09&sa=D&source=calendar&ust=1605116092665000&usg=AOvVaw1%20UU_jGmbkqe0GH_YkfeIRN
http://www.sau6.org
https://www.google.com/url?q=https://zoom.us/j/92361995844?pwd%3DMTRhNXpTU3NFbzhuQUxtMGkxUjhFUT09&sa=D&source=calendar&ust=1605116092665000&usg=AOvVaw1%20UU_jGmbkqe0GH_YkfeIRN
https://www.google.com/url?q=https://zoom.us/j/92361995844?pwd%3DMTRhNXpTU3NFbzhuQUxtMGkxUjhFUT09&sa=D&source=calendar&ust=1605116092665000&usg=AOvVaw1%20UU_jGmbkqe0GH_YkfeIRN
https://www.google.com/url?q=https://zoom.us/j/92361995844?pwd%3DMTRhNXpTU3NFbzhuQUxtMGkxUjhFUT09&sa=D&source=calendar&ust=1605116092665000&usg=AOvVaw1%20UU_jGmbkqe0GH_YkfeIRN
http://www.sau6.org
mailto:bonnie@coldwellbankernh.com
mailto:bonnie@coldwellbankernh.com
mailto:tammy@housestohomesnh.com
mailto:Ashley@housestohomesnh.com
http://www.housestohomesnh.com
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PUBLIC NOTICE 
PLANNING BOARD HEARING 

Monday, November 23, 2020 7:00 p.m. 

*Due to the COVID-19 Pandemic, this meeting 
will be conducted via Zoom.  
Join the Zoom Webinar Online: https://us02we-
b.zoom.us/j/82851452389?pwd=RHFtS1lk-
UWl5S3NsMEdyaTU1ZHNCZz09  
Passcode: 989143 By Phone:  1-646-558-8656 
US (New York) Webinar ID:  828 5145 2389 
If there is a problem getting through to this num-
ber, please call 603-504-0341. 

Notice is hereby given that a public hearing will 
be held concerning the following application: 

(PL 2020-00018) Ronald Landry, 186 Main 
Street – Application for approval of a lot line ad-
justment between the lots at 186 Main Street 
and 3 Briggs Street.  Tax Map 107, Lots 51 & 
58.  Zoning District: CR-2 

Interested parties may review the applications at 
the City of Claremont’s Planning and Develop-
ment Department, 14 North Street during normal 
business hours.   Comments may be submitted in 
person at the hearing, or in writing at 14 North 
Street, Claremont NH 03743, or by email at city-
planner@claremontnh.com.  

Richard Wahrlich, Chair 
––––––––––––––––– 

PUBLIC NOTICE  
Claremont Development Authority 

Full Board Meeting 

Thursday, November 19, 2020 7:30 AM 
*Due to the COVID-19 Pandemic, the City is 

suggesting citizens participate in this meeting by 
Zoom. Join online at: https://us02web.zoom.us/j/
89111630205?pwd=aG93UmVGSUQxVFoyUT-

FucVk4TDNOZz09 
  

 Passcode: 610999 Or Telephone: 1 646 558 8656 
Webinar ID: 891 1163 0205 

If there is a problem getting through to that number, 
please call 603-504-0341. 

Exploring Business 
Resources With The SBA 

(Free Virtual Learning)
   CLAREMONT, NH—Are you part of a small 
business and want to learn more about re-
sources available? Are you interested in start-
ing a business or an entrepreneur in the explo-
ration stage? Join us at MakerSpace for a pre-
sentation from the U.S. Small Business Admin

istration to learn about resources and tools to 
become better prepared. 
   This event is free and presented via Zoom. 
Upon registration you will receive the connec-
tion link. 
   Visit: https://claremontmakerspace.org/
events/#!event/2020/12/16/exploring-business-
resources-with-the-sba.
   This event is scheduled for Wednesday, Dec. 
16, at noon.

Classified Ads

CLAREMONT, NH
2.5 Story Multifamily 3 Units

•  Garage and large yard
•  * Close to Valley Regional Hospital
MLS #4837045   $158,000

GRANTHAM, NH
1 Story Cottage/Camp 1 Bed 1 Bath

•  85 ft Miller Pond frontage with private dock
•  Being sold mostly furnished with paddle 
   boat and kayak
MLS #4821618   $149,900                              

CHARLESTOWN, NH
1 Story Ranch 3 Bed 2 Bath 

*  Recently remodeled finished basement 
*  In-ground 16x32’ pool
MLS #4831406    $179,000

HOMES UNLIMITED 
112 Washington Street 
Claremont, NH 03743 

Phone (603) 542-2503 
www.coldwellbankernh.com

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/89111630205?pwd=aG93UmVGSUQxVFoyUTFucVk4TDNOZz09
https://us02web.zoom.us/j/89111630205?pwd=aG93UmVGSUQxVFoyUTFucVk4TDNOZz09
https://us02web.zoom.us/j/89111630205?pwd=aG93UmVGSUQxVFoyUTFucVk4TDNOZz09
https://claremontmakerspace.org/events/#!event/2020/12/16/exploring-business-resources-with-the-sba
https://claremontmakerspace.org/events/#!event/2020/12/16/exploring-business-resources-with-the-sba
https://claremontmakerspace.org/events/#!event/2020/12/16/exploring-business-resources-with-the-sba
http://www.coldwellbankernh.com
http://www.coldwellbankernh.com
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Teller: Part Time – Claremont, NH  

 
 
One Credit Union is currently seeking an experienced Part-Time Teller to join 
our Claremont, New Hampshire team, located at 5 Kinney Place. 
 
	
The ideal candidate will have: 

• (1-3) years Teller experience (Desirable…Not Required) 
• Prior cash handling experience  
• Particularly strong skills in branch operations and customer service 
• Math and computer skills required 
• Strong oral and written communication skills 
• Ability to work branch hours 
• Strong TEAM player 
• Demonstrated organizational skills while managing multiple tasks 
• Demonstrated time management and prioritization skills  

 
 
The Part-Time Teller reports to the Branch Manager and performs the duties of 
Teller.  
 
 
Requirements: 	

• Education Requirements: High School Diploma or equivalent combination of 
education & experience.  

• Wages commensurate with experience and skillsets. 
• Benefits offered: 401k plan 

	
	
	

Email cover letter, resume and 
references to	

 
jobs@onecu.org 

 
Equal Opportunity Employer 

www.onecu.org 

	 Email cover letter, resume and 
references to	

 
jobs@onecu.org 

 
Equal Opportunity Employer 

www.onecu.org 

Classified Ads
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 Commercial Loan Processor – Springfield, VT.   

One Credit Union is currently seeking an experienced full-time Commercial Loan 
Processor   to join our team. 
	

The ideal candidate will have: 
• Minimum of (1) year of related experience. 
• Knowledge of Credit Union loan services, policies and procedures. 
• Understanding of related legal and regulatory standards and required loan 

documentation. 
• Knowledge of consumer and residential lending practices. 
• Strong oral and written communications. 
• Outstanding attention to detail. 
• Excellent interviewing, communication and public relations skills. 
• Demonstrated analytical and financial skills. 
• Ability to operate related computer applications.  

 
The full-time Commercial Loan Processor reports to the Senior Commercial Loan 
Officer. 
 
Requirements:  

• Education Requirements: High School Diploma or equivalent combination of 
education & experience. 

• Wages commensurate with experience and skillsets. 
• Benefits offered: Health Care, HRA, FSA, Dental, Vision, Life & Disability, 401k 

Plan, Paid Holidays, Paid Time Off (PTO) 
 

Email cover letter, resume and 
references to	

 
jobs@onecu.org 

 
Equal Opportunity Employer 

www.onecu.org 

Classified Ads

jobs@onecu.org 

mailto:jobs@onecu.org
mailto:jobs@onecu.org
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By Eric Zengota
e-Ticker News

   CLAREMONT, NH—For nearly two decades, 
Keith Druhl served as executive director of 
Claremont Community Television, known 
throughout the City 
as CCTV. On Fri-
day, his last day, 
colleagues, friends, 
board members and 
volunteers came 
together to cele-
brate his achieve-
ments and wish him 
well on the video 
productions yet to 
be created.
   During his tenure, 
Druhl involved the 
community wherev-
er he could. He held 
classes in basic 
video technique 
geared to adults, 
seniors and youth, 
even hosting a 
summer camp for 
kids. “This was not 
just about how to 
use a camera, but 
more how to pro-
duce a video,” he 
said. “Which 
meant the kids cor-
ralled their friends 
into acting in their 
videos. Which 
meant the video 
community was 
always widening.” 
Many of Druhl’s 
“graduates” periodically returned to refresh 
and improve their technique.
   The CCTV studio, located in the Sugar River 
Valley Regional Technical Center, has been 
the live broadcast site of auctions held by the 
Kiwanis Club of Claremont and the Greater 
Claremont Chamber of Commerce. Meetings 
of the Claremont School Board and SAU6 

have also been transmitted from there. Druhl 
spent a good part of his 19 years in the booth 
at the City Council Chambers, covering hun-
dreds of twice-monthly council meetings … no 
matter how late into the night they went.
   Claremont mayor Charlene Lovett expressed 

her apprecia-
tion of Druhl’s 
archiving the 
meetings and 
recording such 
things as 
Claremont res-
idents’ reminis-
cences for the 
City’s 250th 
anniversary in 
2014. “Your 
and your volun-
teers’ efforts 
have made 
CCTV a foun-
dational ele-
ment in how 
we capture 
Claremont’s 
history,” she 
said. “It’s be-
come a place 
where we can 
go and learn 
about our 
past.”
   Druhl 
thanked the 
CCTV board 
members and 
the many vol-
unteers who 
have support-
ed the sta-

tion’s growth 
and creativity in outreach to the community. 
“I’ve always been interested in retrieving in-
formation based on geography. Public access 
at the local level brings information that is in-
stantly verifiable, which I consider a sacred 
trust.” Above all, he added, “The media is not 
the enemy of the people, but rather an ally of 
democracy.”

Make A Coptic Notebook 
(Free Virtual Learning)

   CLAREMONT, NH—WIth help from Clare-
mont MakerSpace, create a notebook as ad-
venturous as you. This traveler’s notebook 
uses the Coptic binding method. This unique 
binding method is one of the oldest in human 
history, dating back as early as the second 
century. It allows the book to lay flat when 
opened to any page, making it great for 
sketchbooks. Notebook measures 5.75” x 
8.75” when done. You can have a name or 
phrase laser etched on the cover. Follow along 
virtually as you construct the notebook!
   Skill level: Super Beginner!
   This class will be presented virtually via 
Zoom and class connection information will be 
sent out prior to the class.
   Upon registration, you will be asked for the 
line of text which you would like to have per-
sonalized on the book as well as a font selec-
tion from a select number of choices. You must 
purchase supplies for this class (supply list can 
be found here: https://wunder-kammer.com/
class-supplies/ )
   CMS members can take this class in person 
for free, as long as they use CMS tools and 
are on site the night of the class.
   Recommended age range: 10 & up (Adult 
Supervision Suggested)
   This class is presented free & registration is 
required. 
   Registration closes 12/5/2020. Class takes 
place on Thursday, Dec. 10, 6:00 p.m.
  Visit: https://claremontmakerspace.org/
events/#!event/2020/12/10/make-a-coptic-
notebook-free-virtual-learning.

Holiday Wreaths
Plainfield Elementary School 8th Grade 
Class Fundraiser
   The 8th grade class will once again be sell-
ing holiday wreaths.  
   If you would like to order a wreath reach out 
to any Plainfield School 8th grader or email the 
class at pesclass2021@gmail.com. 
   Wreaths are 22” and double sided balsam. 
Wreaths can be plain for $15 or fully decorated 
with your choice of ribbon, pinecone & berries 
for $20.

Got News? 
Send news and photos 

etickernews@gmail.com

Roll the Credits, Please
Keith Druhl Leaves CCTV After 19 Years

Alex Herzog, director of Career & Technical Education 
at SRVRTC, presented Keith Druhl with a clock, 
whose inscription reads “In Appreciation.”  “I know 
you’re not supposed to think about time when you’re 
retired,” said Herzog. “But we know you’ll make time 
for all the projects you have in mind.” (Eric Zengota 
photo).

https://wunder-kammer.com/class-supplies/
https://wunder-kammer.com/class-supplies/
https://claremontmakerspace.org/events/#!event/2020/12/10/make-a-coptic-notebook-free-virtual-learning
https://claremontmakerspace.org/events/#!event/2020/12/10/make-a-coptic-notebook-free-virtual-learning
https://claremontmakerspace.org/events/#!event/2020/12/10/make-a-coptic-notebook-free-virtual-learning
mailto:etickernews@gmail.com
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By Phyllis A. Muzeroll, e-Ticker News 
 
   CHARLESTOWN, NH—After graduating from the Culinary Institute of America in New York, local resident David “DJ” Collise decided to bring 
back a bit of it to the area and start a business.   “I graduated from CIA in New York and I fell in love with all the great deli you can find all over New 
York,” he said. “I wanted to bring that back home. There are very few places up here that you can go get a real good sandwich.”  With that in mind, 
he opened the Reel Deal Deli at 200 Main St. in Charlestown; the official grand opening was held in mid-summer.  It took a bit of doing to get the 
space ready for opening.  “This location was the old Jiffy Mart Gas Station in town. So everything you see was made for each new location in the 
building, along with lots of items I had to do for the deli.”
   Collise focuses on using as many local products as he can. His motto is basically “local and house made everything”. “Absolutely I try and keep 
what I am doing as local as I possibly can,” he said, adding that he does that “because it helps out the community as a whole.”  His parents own the 
Future Apple Farm and Orchard in Newport. “I have learned a lot from them and go back often if they ever need a hand. My dad usually comes and 
helps me out at the deli most Fridays.”
  Collise said he has “a very small but good staff, four really great people that I am extremely grateful for.” 
   He offers breakfast and lunch fare, and if his menu photos on his business Facebook page are any indication, no one is likely to still be hungry 
after enjoying breakfast sandwiches or burritos, steak and cheese grinders or a variety of other sandwiches, hot or cold lunches, soups and more.  
“I focus on locally-sourced ingredients and fresh house-made items. I make just about everything in-house myself, I make fresh house-made Eng-
lish muffins, and many of our sandwiches are made using freshly house made Focaccia. I even make my mustard and mayo from scratch. I really 
want to keep this as real as possible.”
  As far as the name of the business is concerned, “It doesn't really have a special meaning,” said Collise. “I just really love fishing. I am sponsored 
for fish tournaments in both New Hampshire and Vermont, primarily for bass, but also ice fishing as well.” 
   It’s never easy to start a new business, but opening up during a national public health crisis adds extra challenges. “I opened up in the middle of 
this crazy pandemic to make my dreams come true; you sometimes just have to go for it,” he said.
   Currently his hours are 7am - 3 pm Tuesday - Saturday; he said he is hoping to start “opening up at 6am soon for winter.” 
   Visit https://www.facebook.com/Reeldealdeli/?ref=page_internal for more information.

The Reel Deal Deli in Charlestown opened this past summer; owner David “DJ” Collise offers “local and house” everything 
(Courtesy photos).

e-Ticker Business News
It’s the Real Deal at the Reel Deal Deli in Charlestown

https://www.facebook.com/Reeldealdeli/?ref=page_internal
https://www.facebook.com/Reeldealdeli/?ref=page_internal
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Local Veterans Build 
Desks for Children

   When COVID-19 arrived, many people’s 
lives changed dramatically.  People lost jobs or 
had to stop working due to underlying condi-
tions.  Schools shut down.  Children and their 
families had to navigate the world of remote 
learning or working from home.  With so many 
changes in such a brief period, providing ways 
to lessen the impact of all these disruptions 
became very important.  Such was the case 
when Bob Hunt and Eric Schmidt, local veter-
ans, began building desks for school children.
   Bob, originally from Brooklyn, moved to New 
Hampshire in 1988 and eventually to Clare-
mont in 2017 to stay with his daughter, Jessica 
Hunt.  At the age of 16, he joined the Air Force 
in 1971 and became a jet engine mechanic.  
Stationed in Thailand in support of Rolling 
Thunder, he served in the military until 1975.  
He eventually developed his skills in wood-
working and built small tables and outdoor fur-
niture to subsidize his income.  When COVID-
19 arrived, his healthcare provider advised him 
to quit his job due to underlying health condi-
tions.  Not long after, he heard a report on 
WMUR about teachers in Hampstead who 
were building desks for their students.  Bob 
thought, “I can do that.”

   With the support of his daughter and her 
partner, Adam McMahon, Bob set up shop in 
the garage and built his first desk in Sep-
tember.  After posting what he was doing on 
Facebook, he was contacted by Eric, another 
local veteran, who was interested in lending a 
helping hand.  Eric, originally from Oneida, 
New York, moved to Claremont in 2000.  He, 
too, entered the military at a young age, join-
ing the Army at 17 and serving from 1987 to 
1995 as a personnel clerk.  Later, he pursued 
woodworking as a hobby. With so much in 
common, it was not long before Bob and Eric 
were building desks together.  To date, they 
have built 58 desks and the requests keep 
coming.  
   When he first started this project, Bob 
thought he would get five or 10 requests for 
desks.  Never did he imagine the extent of the 
need.  Watching his granddaughter, Caeylan, 
he observed that students need enough room 
for paper, books and a computer.   So, he de-
signed a desk with a surface large enough to 
accommodate that with a storage space un-
derneath.  Custom built, the desk legs are 
made of pine, the body imported birch and the 
trim American poplar.
   The support for Bob and Eric’s efforts has 
grown over the months.  As word spread on 
social media, they began getting donations.  
Home Depot donated material for eight desks.  
Post 29 of the American Legion and the Odd 
Fellows donated $300 and $600 respectively.     
When people ask how much the desks cost, 
Bob tells them that the material cost is $52 for 
each desk.  He explains that donations are 
welcome, but the desks are free to those who 
cannot afford to pay.  
When the desks are 
ready for pick-up, re-
cipients need to 

arrange for transportation.  However, local vet-
erans do volunteer to deliver them when nec-
essary.  
   When asked how long he will continue build-
ing desks, he replies, “until the need dries up.”  
He remarks on how gracious his daughter and 
Adam, also a veteran who retired from the 
Vermont Air National Guard, have been in their 
support of him and this project.  He is grateful 
for the donations as it lessens the need for him 
to dip into his own savings.  Most importantly, 
he enjoys the opportunity to fill a need in the 
community and the camaraderie with Eric.  
   Charlene Lovett is the Mayor of Claremont 
and welcomes your feedback.  Please email 
questions, comments or concerns to her at 
clovett.ccc@gmail.com.

Next NH Food Bank Drive-Thru 
Mobile Food Pantry

Tuesday, November 17th  
10am – 12pm (while supplies last) 
Runnings, 403 Washington St., Claremont, 
NH.
   This is a drive-thru distribution model. Please 
remain in your car and we will distribute fresh 
produce, non-perishable items and more, right 
to you. These events are open to anyone in 
need.    For more info, visit: 
https://nhfoodbank.org/next-mobile-food-
pantry/.

www.etickernewsofclaremont.com

www.facebook.com/etickernews

603-542-9800 x227
cell 802-738-8686

KEVIN “COACH” TALLMAN

coach@fordofclaremont.com 

www.fordofclaremont.com
www.cdjrofclaremont.com

https://nhfoodbank.org/next-mobile-food-pantry/
https://nhfoodbank.org/next-mobile-food-pantry/
http://www.etickernewsofclaremont.com
http://www.facebook.com/etickernews
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Thank You, Claremont Ward 3 Voters! 

    Voter turnout was a record 81% on November 3rd election day, and I really appreciate all the voters and the help and 
support so many of you gave to my campaign! 

    Representing Claremont Ward 3 has been an honor and a privilege to 
serve, and I'm grateful for the re-election to carry on that work! 

    I answer every Claremont call and email, so I'm glad to hear from you 
whether you voted for me or not. (Note: home phone may block No-ID 
calls, so please use email instead if that occurs).
 
    Walt.Stapleton@Leg.State.NH.us or Home Office Phone: 603-542-8656, 

Cell: 603-995-1034 (Text OK) 
    Mail: 90 Veterans Park Road, Claremont NH 03743

Political ad paid for by Republican Candidate and fiscal agent Walter A. Stapleton, 90 Veterans Park Rd, Claremont NH 03743

Paid Political Ad                         Paid Political Ad                             Paid Political Ad                              Paid Political Ad
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Ideas for Thanking Your Family  

   It’s almost Thanksgiving. And although 2020 may have been a difficult year for you, as it has been for many people, you 
can probably still find things for which you can be thankful – such as your family. How can you show your appreciation for 
your loved ones? 
   Here are a few suggestions: 
  •  Invest in your children’s future. If you have young children – or even grandchildren – one of the greatest gifts you can 
give them is the gift of education. You may want to consider contributing to a higher education funding vehicle. 
  •  Be generous. Do you have older children, just starting out in life? If so, they could well use a financial gift to help pay off 
student loans, buy a car or even make a down payment on a home. You can give up to $15,000 per year, per recipient, with-
out incurring gift taxes. Of course, you don’t have to give cash – you might want to consider presenting your children with 
shares of stock in companies they like. 
  •  Review your insurance coverage. If you weren’t around, it would leave some gaping holes – financial and otherwise – in 
the lives of your family members. That’s why it’s essential you maintain adequate life insurance. Your employer might offer a 
group plan, but it may not be sufficient to meet your needs. There’s no magic formula for determining the right amount of 
coverage, so you’ll have to consider a variety of fac-
tors: your age, spouse’s income, number of children 
and so on. Also, you may want to consider disability in-
surance – if you were unable to work for a while, it 
could cause a real problem for your family’s finances. 
  •  Preserve your financial independence. When your 
children are young, you take care of them. But you cer-
tainly don’t want them to have to do the same for you 
– so it’s essential you maintain your financial indepen-
dence throughout your life. You can do this in at least a 
couple of ways. First, consider investing regularly in 
your 401(k), IRA and other retirement accounts. The 
greater your resources during your retirement years, 
the less you may ever need to count on your family. 
And second, you may want to protect yourself from the 
devastating costs of long-term care, such as an ex-
tended nursing home stay. A financial professional can 
suggest a strategy to help you cope with these expens-
es. 
  •  Create an estate plan. To leave a legacy to your 
family, you don’t have to be wealthy – but you do need 
a comprehensive estate plan. You’ll have to think 
through a lot of questions, such as: Have I named ben-
eficiaries for all my assets? How much do I want to 
leave to each person? Do I need to go beyond a simple 
will to establish an arrangement such as a living trust? 
For help in answering all these issues, you’ll want to 
work with an attorney. 
   By making these moves, you can show your loved 
ones, in a tangible way, how much you value them – 
and that can help you keep the spirit of Thanksgiving 
alive all year long. 

  This article was written by Edward Jones for use by 
your local Edward Jones Financial Advisor. 
Edward Jones, Member SIPC M
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IRA? Don't wait 
to contribute.

Martha Maki, AAMS® 
Financial Advisor

54 Opera House Sq 
Claremont, NH 03743 
603-542-7667



e-Ticker News of Claremont, Section A                                                                                                                                                                                      A �   21
       

Scouting for Food — 
Claremont Steps Up, 

As Always
Troop 38 Delivers Trailer 

Crammed With Donations

By Eric Zengota
e-Ticker News

   CLAREMONT, NH—Saturday was gray, cold 
and windy. But a little weather never stops 
Scouts when they’re on a project that helps the 
community. Nor did it stop drivers from pulling 
up in the Claremont Savings Bank parking lot, 
handing over large bills and emptying their 
back seats and trunks of food products.
   In only five hours, the Scouts collected 121 
bags totaling 1,026 lbs., which provides about 
855 meals at a per-meal cost of $1.67. Dona-
tions in the amount of $369 can provide about 
221 meals. The Scouts delivered everything to 
Claremont Soup Kitchen & Food Pantry, which 
typically sees an increased need as colder 
weather builds in to the Upper Valley.
  Scoutmaster Alex Herzog expressed his grat-
itude to all the donors, saying, “It’s truly inspir-
ing and heartwarming to see such support for 
Scouting for Food. In a time of need for all, our 
community went above and beyond to uphold 
the Scout motto, Do a Good Turn Daily.”

Above: Elaine Binder makes a cash donation to the cause on Saturday; all the food in the 
boxes on the ground was given by one family “who wished to remain anonymous”.  Left: 
Scouts load donations into the trailer (Eric Zengota photos). 
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Our Stuff Our Stories 
(Free Virtual Class)

   CLAREMONT, NH—Remember show & tell 
from elementary school? Whether it was your 
favorite day or not…. Let’s experience it again 
in a warm and welcoming community. 
   What’s your favorite photo or object? Why do 
you keep it? How did it come into your life? 
What story does it tell?  
   Let’s gather together to share the stories of 
the things we keep. Each week in this Clare-
mont MakerSpace class, you’ll be asked to 
bring a photo or object related to different 
themes. This is not a writing workshop but 
your stories will be recorded (with your per-
mission) & you can use them to map out a 
mini memoir…aka My Stuff, My Stories.  We’ll 
be inspiring each other by sharing the stories 
of our things, and providing motivation to con-
tinue to share your stories with the world.  Our 
3rd session will focus on different ways to 
keep these stories going & growing.

   This class is free and will be presented via 
Zoom. You will receive the connection informa-
tion after registration. 
   This class will run December 9, 16 and 23rd 
at 2 PM. Register for each event separately.
   For more information, please visit https://
claremontmakerspace.org/events/#!event/
2020/12/9/our-stuff-our-stories. 

www.ValleyOverheadDoor.com

      Lower your rate 1%  

All Vehicle Types 
Trucks, cars, boats and RVs

onecu.org/borrow

*

* See site for details. Federally Insured by NCUA. Equal Opportunity Lender.

T O G E T H E R ,  W E ’ R E  O N E .

Refinance &   ave$

Charlestown Rd, Claremont
John Stark Hwy, Newport

onecu.org/borrow

SHS Alumni Meeting
   CLAREMONT, NH—The SHS Alumni As-
sociation will hold its regular monthly meeting 
on Wednesday, Nov. 18, at 5:30 p.m. at its 
office at 50 West Pleasant St. 
   Meetings are open to all Stevens High 
School graduates.

https://claremontmakerspace.org/events/#!event/2020/12/9/our-stuff-our-stories
https://claremontmakerspace.org/events/#!event/2020/12/9/our-stuff-our-stories
https://claremontmakerspace.org/events/#!event/2020/12/9/our-stuff-our-stories
https://claremontmakerspace.org/events/#!event/2020/12/9/our-stuff-our-stories
http://www.onecu.org/borrow
http://www.ValleyOverheadDoor.com
http://www.onecu.org/borrow
http://www.ValleyOverheadDoor.com
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Pelham Takes NHIAA Div. 
III State Championship 
Title, Defeating Cards

   The Stevens football team traveled to Pel-
ham on Saturday afternoon to take on the 
Pythons for the NHIAA Division III State 
Championship. Pelham would end the Cardi-
nals season as they came away with a 40-0 
victory to claim the Championship. Stevens 
would have to settle for being the Division III 
Runner Up.
   The Pythons would jump out to a 14-0 first 
quarter lead but the Cardinals threatened to 
cut the lead in half as they drove to the Pel-
ham 14 yard line late in the quarter. The 
Python defense, however, would come up with 
a couple of big plays to force the Cardinals to 
turn the ball over on downs. Pelham would go 
on to have a big 2nd quarter to take a com-
manding 34-0 lead at halftime.
   Owen Taylor in his final game would com-
plete 8 passes for 133 yards. Clayton 
Wadsworth caught 5 of those passes for 95 
yards. Fellow seniors Braxton LeBlanc, and JJ 
Tursky each had a reception, as well, while 
Luke Forrest and Eddie Brodeur started and 
played on both sides of the ball. Stevens con-
cluded their season at 3-4, including the forfeit 
win over Winnisquam. This was their first trip 
to the State Championship Game since 2016 
when they defeated Inter-Lakes 46-20 for the 

Division III State 
Championship.
   Stevens will 
graduate those six 
seniors who 
played in their fi-
nal high school 
game on Saturday 
afternoon. Braxton 
LeBlanc, JJ 
Tursky, Owen Taylor, Clay-
ton Wadsworth, Luke For-
rest, and Eddie Brodeur 
will all be missed for their 
contributions over their 
four years. 
   “I can’t say enough 
about these young men 
and what they have meant 
to Stevens Football,” said 
Coach Paul Silva. “I am so 
happy for them that we got 
to play football this sea-
son. I said to the team 
when the playoffs started 
that I wanted to get a 
chance to coach them and 
for us to play until the last 
day they let us play foot-
ball, and these six were a 
big part of making that 
happen. We wish them all 
the best in the future.”

e-Ticker Sports

Newport coaches handed out medals Saturday night to the players 
after the team decisively beat Somersworth, 42-0 in Div. IV State 
Championship play.  The Hilltoppers hosted the Tigers who led 28-0 
at the half.  Somersworth had four turnovers, including one on the 
game’s opening play (Courtesy photo).

–––––––––––––––––––––––––––

Senior Wide Receiver Clayton Wadsworth heads up field for a 
big gain after catching a pass early in Saturday’s State Cham-
pionship Game (Photo courtesy of Doug Beaupre).

Head Coach Paul Silva and the Stevens Senior Captain’s ac-
cept the NHIAA Division III State Championship Runner Up 
plaque after Saturday’s State Championship Game at Pelham 
(Photo courtesy of Doug Beaupre).
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Inspiration

Age Is Okay
By Priscilla Hull
 
   There's an old saying "Age is a matter of mind over matter. If you don't mind it doesn't matter."  It was Mark 
Twain who coined that phrase.  It has been around for a long time and many times it is true!  Betty White Is 
such an example of it!  She appeared in the pilot of the show, Hot in Cleveland, but was such a hit that they 
worked her full time into the show.  Ms. White was 88 at the start of the show and continued as a catalyst  to 
the show with her vital role. She turned 90 while the show was still running. She's still going strong at 98 and 
is a true example of Mark Twain's saying. Again and again, Elke (Betty White) proves that age truly doesn't 
matter.  I hope, if I live that long, it will also be evident that it doesn't matter.  It doesn't matter now! 
 
   We all hope to live a long life but we want to be healthy and active in that life so how do we do that?  Vari-
ous people have recommended some interesting things.  Grandma Moses suggested keeping busy.  George 
Burns, noted for his cigar, recommends loving what you do.  Bob Hope says to have a good mate for life (he 
and Delores were married for 69 years, when he died.)  Katherine Hepburn said to do interesting things.  Of 
course, there are those who say a cigar and drink everyday will help you live long. Others says abstaining 
from tobacco and alcohol will make you live longer.  So I think we can't include that in the equation. Others 
say that eating healthy is the way to a long life, but I know a man who lived well into his nineties who had for 
breakfast every morning orange juice, oatmeal, (good start, but see what comes next) two or three eggs 
fried in bacon grease, three strips of bacon or sausage links, two pieces of toast with butter and homemade 
jam, a donut, all washed down with coffee with cream and sugar followed by a piece of pie, usually apple 
with cheddar cheese.  So much for eating healthy. 
 
   In short, my theory, without being a fatalist, is that we live whatever our designated years are meant to be.  If we are happy, productive, loving and 
useful, chances are they'll seem short.  Being happy, productive, loving and useful is a way to make the years meaningful.  Life never is boring or 
unhappy if we work to find those qualities and if we enjoy what we're doing.  Enjoy life and the length will be just right.  I know plenty of people who 
meet these criteria and they are a good example to follow.  I know Archie, with his chicken farmer breakfast above, enjoyed life.  They were the 
greatest neighbor's ever.  At least life will be meaningful and purposeful. That's important. Also if we enjoy life it'll never be too long.  It will always be 
just right. 
 
   A few weeks ago, it was intimated that I might be too old for surgery!  I let the person know that I have a sister four years older who just had a 
shoulder replacement and another two years older who just had brain surgery.  Don't ever let anyone say you're too old for something!  Course, if it 
weren't for some pretty fancy device In my heart, I might not be here!  
 
   The end thought is that I agree with Mark Twain!  Let me repeat, "Age is a matter of mind over matter, and if you don't mind, it doesn't matter!"  Be 
happy! Enjoy what you do!  Be kind!  Be generous!  Love the right person!  
 

 "Honor your father and your mother, that you may live a long time in the land the Lord your God is giving to you.”
Exodus 20:12
"Honor your father and mother,… that it may go well with you and that you will live a long time on the earth." 
Ephesians 6:2-3

   Priscilla Hull is the Lay Leader of the First United Methodist Church in Claremont, NH. 
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December 5
   The Area Choir Christmas Concerts of 
past years will be televised at 7:30 PM on 
Comcast 21 and 713 (HD), TDS TV 13 and 
1013 (HD), "over the air" on Channel 2.1, and 
on the web at https://ycnnow.com/category/
specials/.  Now in their 67th year, this ecu-
menical choir of over 60 singers from more 
than 20 New Hampshire and Vermont towns 
and cities meets annually in Newport, NH to 
rehearse and perform a series of concerts as 
their gift to area communities.  Due to COVID-
19, this year a selection of past Area Choir 
Christmas concerts, televised and produced by 
YCN, Your Local View! is brought to you by the 
generosity of local businesses and individuals 
to help welcome in the Christmas season. The 
Area Choir will be back with live concerts in 
2021!
–––
December 6
   The Area Choir Christmas Concerts of 
past years will be televised at 3:30 PM and 
7:30 PM on Comcast 21 and 713 (HD), TDS 
TV 13 and 1013 (HD), and "over the air" on 
Channel 2.1, and on the web at https://ycn-
now.com/category/specials/.  Now in their 67th 
year, this ecumenical choir of over 60 singers 
from more than 20 New Hampshire and Ver-
mont towns and cities meets annually in New-
port, NH to rehearse and perform a series of 
concerts as their gift to area communities.  
Due to COVID-19, this year a selection of past 
Area Choir Christmas concerts, televised and 
produced by YCN, Your Local View! is brought 
to you by the generosity of local businesses 
and individuals to help welcome in the Christ-
mas season. The Area Choir will be back with 
live concerts in 2021!

THURSDAY, NOVEMBER 26
FREE THANKSGIVING DINNER IN 
LEBANON
     All are welcome to a Free Thanksgiving 
dinner hosted by Sacred Heart Church located 
at 2 Hough Street, Lebanon, NH, on Thursday, 
Nov 26th. Meals are available for pickup and 
delivery. Please contact 603-448-6575 to order 
a meal, donate, or volunteer.

Gallery of Gifts: Handmade for the Holidays
Through Dec. 23
Saturdays: 10:00 am - 2:00 pm
Tuesday-Friday:  11:00 am - 4:00 pm

Library Arts Center
58 N. Main St.
Newport, NH  03773
Admission: Free
   This annual favorite show features the work 
of more than 100 artists and crafters from the 
region, and is a perfect place to find unique 
handmade gifts like pottery, woodworking, arti-
san baskets, metalworking, stained glass, wool 
applique, soaps, ornaments, and so much 
more. The show is open for in-person shop-
ping in the gallery with health safeguards in 
place. **Please note that a limited number of 
shoppers will be allowed in the gallery at a 
time, and masks are required inside the Arts 
Center at all times.
   No appointments are necessary any time 
during the normal gallery hours.
   Individual private shopping appointments are 
available after the opening for anyone who is 
considered vulnerable or at-risk, or who would 
feel more comfortable with a little more space 
when shopping. See libraryartscenter.org for 
more details, or for updates throughout the du-
ration of the show.

 
Virtual Grief Support Available 
Through Lake Sunapee VNA

   NEW LONDON, NH – Lake Sunapee VNA is 
now offering two virtual grief support groups, 
since its in-person support groups are still on 
hold. To help anyone grieving during this pan-
demic and time of social distancing, a Virtual 
Bereavement Check-in is available on 
Wednesdays every three 
weeks from 4:00-5:00pm. 
In addition, a Virtual Widow 
to Widow group is held on 
the first Monday of every 
month from 3:30-5:00pm. 
Anyone interested in par-
ticipating in these free 
groups should email their 
contact information to Lori 
O’Connor at 
loconnor@lakesunapeev-
na.org  and a member of 
the bereavement team will 
call with further details.

Moose Family Center Community 
Thanksgiving Dinner

   NEWPORT, NH—Newport Moose Family 
Center #1236 will be hosting its annual Com-
munity Thanksgiving Dinner on Thursday, Nov. 
26th. Meals will be delivered between 10 am 
and 12 pm. Reservations can be made to eat 
at the Lodge from 12 - 3:45 pm. Please call 
603-863-1040 the Lodge to order a "to go" 
meal or make a reservation.

2020 UV Employment Fair
   With the safety of exhibitors, job seekers, 
and volunteers in mind, this year’s Upper Val-
ley Employment fair is being offered virtually to 
connect local jobseekers with area employers 
who are currently hiring for lots of open posi-
tions. This virtual event utilizes a new website 
comprised of current job listings, career explo-
ration information, live virtual event listings via 
Zoom, job seeker resources and tutorials, and 
more. You can even submit your resume for 
review by any of our participating businesses.
   Visit our website www.uppervalleyemploy-
mentfair.org to explore great opportunities with 
some of the top companies in our area. This 
two-month-long event is free and open to the 
public. 
   You can also follow us on Facebook for live 
virtual event details and reminders, job seeker 
tips, and more, at www.facebook.com/upper-
valleyemploymentfair. 
  Please join us online now through the end of 
November at www.uppervalleyemployment-
fair.org and follow us on Facebook at www.-
facebook.com/uppervalleyemploymentfair for 
updates and more.

https://ycnnow.com/category/specials/
https://ycnnow.com/category/specials/
https://ycnnow.com/category/specials/
https://ycnnow.com/category/specials/
http://libraryartscenter.org
http://www.facebook.com/uppervalleyemploymentfair
http://www.facebook.com/uppervalleyemploymentfair
http://www.facebook.com/uppervalleyemploymentfair
http://www.uppervalleyemploymentfair.org
http://www.uppervalleyemploymentfair.org
http://www.facebook.com/uppervalleyemploymentfair
http://www.facebook.com/uppervalleyemploymentfair
http://www.facebook.com/uppervalleyemploymentfair
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Bingo at Charlestown 

Memorial VFW Post 8497
   
   CHARLESTOWN, NH—Bingo at 
Charlestown Memorial VFW Post 8497 is back 
in operation with a few changes to the sched-
ule of games. We listened to feedback from 
our patrons and have added a 50/50 game to 
the line-up (averaging about $255 payout) as 
well as some variation to the last game of the 
night, a caller’s choice, one of four different 
games each week (pays $150). We still have 
the winner take all (average $375), and the 
carry over coverall which if won in 50 #’s or 
less is up over $9,000, after 50 pays $150. 
   Bingo is held Wednesday night at the Post 
Hall at 365 Lovers Lane Rd, Charlestown. Ear-
ly Birds start at 5:00 and regular bingo at 6:30. 
Food and refreshments available. No one un-
der 18 allowed during bingo. It is highly rec-
ommended to wear masks, practice social dis-
tancing, and frequent hand washing / sanitiz-
ing, but there may be those who don’t. If you 
are sick, then please don’t attend until you’re 
feeling better.

A Message from 
ServiceLink

   NH ServiceLink offices across the state are 
open via phone and email during the 
COVID-19 pandemic. In this time of social dis-
tancing it's easy to feel alone and isolated. 
ServiceLink is a phone call away! Trained, na-
tionally and state certified staff is available via 
phone during normal working hours. 
   ServiceLink staff is here to listen, answer 
questions, problem solve, and link you to re-
sources and services. 
   In addition, ServiceLink helps individuals 
connect to long term services and supports, 
access family caregiver information and sup-
ports, explore options and understand and ac-
cess Medicare and Medicaid. We are, as al-
ways, confidential, unbiased, and free to the 
public.
   Call 1-866-634-9412 toll free or find us on-
line. 
   Direct phone numbers and email addresses 
for each local office are listed on our website.   
Offices are located in Atkinson, Berlin, Clare-
mont, Concord, Keene, Laconia, Lebanon, Lit-
tleton, Manchester, Nashua, Stratham, 
Rochester, and Tamworth.
 

St. Mary Parish  
Fundraiser Raffle

   CLAREMONT, NH—St. Mary Parish is hold-
ing a fundraiser raffle to benefit its fuel fund.
Grand prize $1,500  
Heating fuel: $300
Additional prizes announced on day of draw-
ing; $5.00/ticket or 5 tickets for $20.00.
Drawings to be held live on parish Facebook 
on Dec. 12, at 6:00 pm.  Please contact St. 
Mary Rectory for tickets at (603) 542-9518 or
stmarysclaremont@comcast.net.

Area Grocery Store Hours Reserved 
for High Risk Population

  
HANNAFORD - Most stores reserve 7 AM – 8 
AM on Tuesday, Wednesday and Thursday 
mornings. In Massachusetts, those special 
hours are 7 AM – 8 AM daily
MARKET BASKET 6 AM - 7 AM EVERY DAY 
Claremont
CO-OP FOOD STORES 7AM - 8 AM EVERY-
DAY WRJCT, Lebanon & Hanover
PRICE CHOPPER 6AM - 7AM EVERYDAY-
Windsor & West Lebanon
SHAWS 7AM - 9AM TUES & THURS West 
Lebanon
WALMART 6 AM - 7 AM TUESDAYS ONLY 
Claremont & West Lebanon
PLAINFIELD COUNTRY STORE Call ahead
for curb side pickup, 709-7055. Prepared 
meals, grocery items.

Virtual Instructors Wanted
   CLAREMONT, NH—Claremont MakerSpace 
is looking for people with a passion for STEAM 
(science, technology, engineering, art and 
math) subjects to offer virtual learning classes 
to our enthusiastic community of makers in-
cluding adults, students and children. They 
have offered a large variety in the past and 
look to continue and expand these. Pay is $36 
per class hour. If interested, please contact 
Brendan at brendan@claremontmaker-
space.org to learn more.

Center for the Arts Remaining 
2020 Event Listings

November 15-30 Arts Auction for Arts Edu-
cation

Give something creative this Holiday Season
"Visual Art and Virtual Art" - November 
15th-30th   
 www.32auctions.com/cfanh
   Artwork by the finest artists in the Lake 
Sunapee Region, including: Peter Anderson, 
Hugo Anderson, Barclay, Marc Beerman, Sue 
Ann Bottomley, Max Bryant, Debbie Campbell, 
Jean Cronin Connolly, Elizabeth D'Amico, Don 
Elliot,  Iris Fischer-McMorrow, Jay Fitzpatrick, 
Gwen Fuller,  Ludmilla Gayvoronsky, Mary 
Gerakaris, Debra Grubbs, Jack Harkins,  Tere-
sa Hathaway,  Loren Howard,  Barbara Hunt-
ing, Lisa Jelleme, Penny Koburger,  Kathy 
Lowe, Molly Leith, Miller,  Lucy Mueller,  Aline 
Ordman, Bruce Parsons, Tom Pirozzoli, 
Yvonne Shukovsky,  Rick Stockwell, Charlotte 
Thibault, David Tibbetts, Mary Watts, Krystin 
Watts, Roger Wells,  Mimi Wiggin, Tatiana 
Yanovskaya-Sink. 
   Music, baking, writing, wine tasting, and 
more from Megan Baxter, Carl Beverly, Bar-
bara Hunting, New London Barn Playhouse, 
Northern Stage Theater, Will Ogmundson, Tom 
Pirozzoli, Patrick Ross, Pete Savickas, and 
Tom Tuthill.
   Free Online Concert by Tom Pirozzoli  
Donations to the Education Fund appreciated.
Tom has generously created this concert es-
pecially for the Center for the Arts. Take a lis-
ten here, https://youtu.be/7HL_gAgLjJM
....and make a donation to the Arts 
Education Fund.
www.centerfortheartsnh.org/arts-education.
December 4th 6:00 "Highlights of the Messi-
ah" online premiere.
   A beautiful show produced by the Kearsarge 
Conservatory of the Performing Arts in collabo-
ration with the Center for the Arts. Please 
visit https://centerfortheartsnh.org/first-fridays 
for the link to this event coming December 1st.
––––––––––––

PUBLIC NOTICE 
Conservation Commission 

MEETING 
Thursday, November 19, 2020 6:00 PM 

*Due to the COVID-19 Pandemic, the City is sug-
gesting citizens participate in this meeting by 
Zoom.  Join Zoom Meeting Online at: 
 https://us02web.zoom.us/j/89268365109?pwd=ek-
tDYzVqTFpSbG9wTG5YTTl1c2hGdz09  
Passcode: 300415 Or by Telephone: 1 646 558 
8656 Webinar ID: 892 6836 5109 
   If there is a problem getting through to that num-
ber, please call 603-504-0341. 

mailto:stmarysclaremont@comcast.net
mailto:brendan@claremontmakerspace.org
mailto:brendan@claremontmakerspace.org
http://www.32auctions.com/cfanh
https://youtu.be/7HL_gAgLjJM
http://www.centerfortheartsnh.org/arts-education
https://centerfortheartsnh.org/first-fridays
https://us02web.zoom.us/j/89268365109?pwd=ektDYzVqTFpSbG9wTG5YTTl1c2hGdz09
https://us02web.zoom.us/j/89268365109?pwd=ektDYzVqTFpSbG9wTG5YTTl1c2hGdz09
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Marilyn DeValk, 94

   Marilyn DeValk, 94, of Claremont, NH, 
passed away November 12, 2020, at 
Summercrest in Newport, NH.  She was 
born May 26, 1926, in Lawrence, MA, to 
Frank Godin and Alice (Gauvin) Godin. 
 Marilyn moved to Claremont in 1958 and 
remained in Claremont for more than 60 
years. 
   Marilyn was a graduate of St. Patrick’s 
Catholic High School in Lawrence, MA, the 
class of 1944.  She attended Bryant-Mcin-
tosh Junior College before becoming em-
ployed by JH Horne & Sons also in 
Lawrence, MA.  She remained with JH 
Horne for eight years and often recalled 
many fond memories of her time there. 
   Marilyn was very active in the Claremont 
community.  She served on several com-
mittees and had a long tenure with the 
Claremont Garden Club, serving as their 
president for a time. Marilyn was a devoted 
mother and grandmother and spent many 
hours cooking, planning, driving to and 
watching the many activities of her children 
and grandchildren.  She was their most 
ardent and enthusiastic fan. 
   Marilyn enjoyed many activities, with 
tennis being her favorite.  She and her late 
husband, Connie, were avid tennis players 
and fans.  They also spent time traveling 
and enjoyed spending the cooler New 
Hampshire months in Florida. However, 

her main love was her family and grandchil-
dren, so they were never away for long. 
   Marilyn was the beloved widow of the late 
Connie DeValk.  She is survived by her chil-
dren, Rick DeValk and his wife Sue of Unity, 
Rob DeValk and his wife Lisa of Acworth and 
Diana DeValk and her husband, John Nachilly 
of Durham, NH; her grandchildren Jason 
Leahy and his wife Wendy, Cassie Edwards 
and her husband Tyler, Sara DeValk and Tyler 
Nachilly; and her great grandson, Asher Ed-
wards. 
   The family wishes to extend their sincere 
thanks to the staff of Summercrest Senior Liv-
ing in Newport for their loving care of Marilyn. 
   A graveside service is scheduled for Thurs-
day, November 19, at 11:00 at West Claremont 
Burying Grounds.  Due to the COVID-19 pan-
demic, no reception will follow at this time.
   The family requests all those attending to 
follow all safety regulations regarding masks 
and distancing.
   The Stringer Funeral Home is in charge of 
arrangements.

TJ Raymond, 40

   TJ Raymond, 40, of Claremont, NH, passed 
away peacefully on November 7, 2020, with 
his family by his side at the Jack Byrne Center 
in Lebanon, NH.
   He was born on October 19, 1980, in Clare-
mont to Jeffrey and Jodie Raymond of Clare-
mont. He was a graduate of Stevens High 
School in the Class of 1999.
   TJ was admired and will be remembered for 
all his athletic skills in baseball, skiing, tennis 
and especially soccer. He played on the Keene 
State College soccer team.
   After college, TJ worked at TeleAtlis N.A., 
and as a manager at both Ascutney Mountain 
Resort and Okemo Mountain Resort.
   TJ is survived by his mother, Jodie Raymond 
and partner, Rick Bergeron of Claremont, his 
sister, Kaitlyn Raymond and her husband, Ja-
son Ryerson and their children, Connor and 
Cali Ryerson of Essex, VT; his grandparents, 
Tim and Dottie Dole and grandmother, Mary 
Raymond all of Claremont.

Obituaries May Be 
Found On Our Website

We post obituaries on our website to 
make them available in “real time,” as 
they are released by funeral homes.

We will continue to publish them here 
weekly, as well, for your convenience 
if you wish to print out any of them.

www.etickernewsofclaremont.com

http://www.etickernewsofclaremont.com
http://www.etickernewsofclaremont.com


e-Ticker News of Claremont, Section A                                                                                                                                                                                      A �   28
       
   He was predeceased by his father, Jeffrey 
Raymond and grandfather, William “Pete”  
Raymond.
   He deeply appreciated all that would help 
with transportation to appointments and spe-
cial meals delivered to him from his extended 
family and friends. TJ had a special passion 
for food and his favorite holiday was Thanks-
giving.
   TJ had an infectious smile and positive atti-
tude and embraced his illnesses with great 
strength and courage. Family was everything 
to him.
   The family would like to thank all the staff at 
DHMC with special thanks to Dr. Tim Gardner 
and Dr. Sushela Chaidarun for their never-end-
ing love and support. We are eternally thankful 
for all of you.
   A Mass of Christian Burial was held at St. 
Mary’s Church on Saturday, November 14th, 
with the Very Rev. Shawn Therrien officiating. 
Burial followed in St. Mary Cemetery.
   A celebration of his life will be held in 2021 
after COVID.   
   In lieu of flowers, donations may be made to 
Southwest Community Services, C/O Terri 
Curtis, 6 Kinney Place, Claremont, NH 03743 
or DHMC, C/O Dr. Tim Gardner, Gastroen-
terology & Hepatology Dept., One Medical 
Center Drive, Lebanon, NH 03756.
   The Stringer Funeral Home is in charge of 
arrangements.
  

Albert C. Blake, 89

   Albert C. Blake, 89, passed on Veterans Day, 
November 11, 2020.
   One of six children born to Arthur Blake and 
Emma Ryan Blake on March 31, 1931 in 
Wolfeboro, NH.
   He was predeceased by his parents, broth-
ers, Henry and Arthur and a sister, Evelyn 
Provencher.
   He is survived by his wife, Betty; brother, 
John; sister, Beverly Perron and her husband, 
Elliot; daughter, Deborah Bourgoine and her 
husband, Michael of Cape Neddick, Maine.
   After attending Stevens High School, Al 
joined the US Air Force in 1949 and was hon-
orably discharged in 1950.
  On November 25th, 1950, he married Betty 
McGowan. This year would mark their 70th 
anniversary.
   During their many years in Claremont, Al 
was a member of the Claremont Country Club, 
where he enjoyed playing in golf leagues with 

his many friends and meeting up with friends 
at the Elks Club.
   Using his outstanding skill as a machinist, he 
built a very successful business, Ultra Preci-
sion Products, Inc. which he sold in 1986 and 
retired to their cottage on Lake Sunapee.
During retirement, he became a patented in-
ventor and spent time as the chair of a 501C3 
charitable educational foundation to help stu-
dents graduate from Stevens High School.
   While on the lake, he did a lot of hiking, wa-
ter skiing, snow skiing, fishing, and hunting.
   Al leaves two grandchildren, Derek and his 
wife, Barbara and Ian and his wife, Romney 
and three great grandchildren, Evan, Elly and 
Jasmine Bourgoine. His favorite things to do 
with his grandchildren, were to hike then ski 
down Tuckerman’s Ravine, skiing Jay Peak 
and Mount Sunapee and water ski and fish on 
Lake Sunapee.
   Our family would like to recognize the out-
standing caregivers of the Woodlawn Care 
Center in Newport, NH.
   Due to the Covid 19 pandemic, services will 
be held in the summer of 2021.
  The Stringer Funeral Home is in charge of 
arrangements.

Paul Obymako, 88

   Paul “Oby” Obymako, 88, passed peacefully 
on November 8, 2020 in the presence of his 
son, Gary.
   Paul was born in Claremont, NH, on March 
14, 1932, the eighth and youngest child of 
Afanas and Alexandria Obymako. He spent his 
youth making mischief and playing neighbor-
hood sports, until losing the fingers on his right 
hand in a woodshop accident during high 
school. Despite this injury, he went on to be-
come an accomplished woodworker, building 
and remodeling numerous homes in the 
Claremont area.
   Paul married Marcelle (Marcy) LaPointe on 
July 18, 1953, and during their 63 years of 
marriage raised a family of their own. His chil-
dren, Gary and Lori, fondly remember family 
summer weekends at Lake Sunapee—listen-
ing to the Red Sox on the radio and swimming 
out to the raft. His grandchildren remember his 
sense of humor and will always cherish the 
birthday song voicemails from their beloved 
Pepere. A lifelong New Hampshire resident, 
Paul was an avid hunter and tagged his last 
deer – a 4 point buck – at the age of 83.
   Paul was predeceased by his wife Marcy; his 
siblings Mary Siwek, Olga Obymako, Hope 

Porter, Sophie Chandler, and Mike Obymako; 
and his grandson Tommy McCarthy. He is sur-
vived by his sisters Rose Fisher and Lillianne 
Lawrence; his children Gary (Cindy) Obymako 
and Lori (Tom) McCarthy; and his grandchil-
dren Maggie, KC, Jill and Kevin McCarthy.
   Due to the pandemic, there will be no ser-
vices at this time.  When it is safe to do so, we 
will have a celebration of Paul’s life. 
   The Stringer Funeral Home is in charge of 
arrangements.

Claremont Senior 
Center News

   The Center is open. Masks are mandatory 
and social distancing observed. Hours are 
Tuesday and Thursday, 9am-3pm, and Tues-
day game night, 6pm-9pm. Everyone must 
sign in for CDC tracking, answer COVID ques-
tions and sign a form before participating in 
any activity. We are now closed on Wednes-
days.
   Are you a senior? Please come in for pool, 
cards, puzzles, computer use, library, visiting, 
knitting or just to watch TV.
   Bingo has gone on a hiatus.  During this hia-
tus we will be looking for more volunteers to 
work bingo.  As we see the daily numbers rise, 
we are concerned for the health and safety of 
our players.  The board will evaluate and de-
cide to reopen when we have enough workers, 
and it is safe for everyone.
   The Turkey Dinner for November is a drive 
through, on Tuesday, November 24, open to 
the public, 11:45-12:45, $10 per person.   Tur-
key Dinner:  Please notice that it is on a Tues-
day and not a Saturday.  If you are going to be 
alone on Thanksgiving, why not buy a turkey 
dinner on Tuesday and then you can warm it 
up on Thursday--best yet--no cooking!!!!!   
   VNA foot clinic: November 18, and No-
vember 25. Call for an appointment, 
603-526-4077.
   American Red Cross Blood Drive, Monday, 
December 21, 2020, 12 – 5pm. Appointments 
online or call 1-800-RED CROSS.
   Weekly drive-up meals:  
Tuesday (17) Soup, Ham, Scalloped Potatoes, 
Beets, Dessert
Thursday (19) Soup, Roast Pork Loin, Pota-
toes, Green Beans, Dessert
Call 543-5998 to reserve your meal by 
10:30AM. Members-$4,non-members-$5. 
Takeout meals only: Tuesdays and Thursdays. 
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Reservations required. Pick-up-11:45AM- 
12:15PM. 
   The Penny Sale, May 8, 2021, is still in need 
of items, call ahead for donation times, we 
need your stuff. Hopefully by May things will 
return to some sort of normalcy. We have 
some neat stuff, let us see what you have.
   Claremont Senior Center, 5 Acer Heights, 
Claremont, NH. (603) 543-5998. Smoke Free. 
Worry Free. Stress Free. Call 543-5998.  
   Thought for the week: A negative mind will 
never give you a positive thought.

Claremont Fire Dept. Log
Sunday, 11/8:
            5:17 PM:  Engine 3 responded to Old 
Newport Rd. for a report of an out of control 
fire.
 
Monday, 11/9:
            6:31 PM:  Engine 3 responded to 
Hanover St. for a medical call.
            7:21 PM:  Engine 3 responded to 
Bonmark Drive for a medical call.
 
Tuesday, 11/10:
            2:00 PM:  Ladder 1 and Rescue 1 re-
sponded to Washington St. for a motor vehicle 
accident with reported entrapment.
            8:00 PM:  Engine 3 responded to Trini-
ty St. for a smoke alarm sounding.
            
Wednesday, 11/11:
            1:15 AM:  Engine 3 responded to 
Ledgewood Rd. for a medical call.
            1:32 AM:  Engine 1 responded to North 
St. for a lift assist.
            3:05 AM:  Engine 3 responded to 
Ledgewood Rd. for a lift assist.
            9:36 AM:  Engine 3 responded to Cen-
tral St. for a motor vehicle accident.
            11:55 AM:  Engine 3 responded to Mill 
Rd. for a carbon monoxide alarm sounding.
            1:02 PM:  Engine 3 responded to Alden 
Rd. for a medical call.
            4:39 PM:  Engine 3 responded to Main 
St. for a report of a vehicle leaking gas.
            6:24 PM:  Engine 3 responded to Cen-
tral St. for a medical call.
 
Friday, 11/13:
            12:27 PM:  Engine 3 responded to 
Pleasant St. for a fire alarm sounding.
            
Saturday, 11/14:

            2:06 AM:  Engine 3 responded to Box 
Alarm 0182.
            6:02 PM:  Engine 3 responded to 
McKenzie Drive for an oven fire.
            8:20 PM:  Engine 3 responded to Bay 
St. for a report of an illegal burn.

Arc and Suites: Dana Lyn, 
Fiddle, and Kyle Sanna, 

Guitar (Augmented Reality 
Concert)

Date: November 20, 2020, 6:30pm
Available 24 hours/ until Nov 22, 2020, 5:30pm

Admission: By donation

Location: Online@WCCMA

Event Details: https://www.wcc-ma.org/event/
dana-lyn-and-kyle-sanna-augmented-reality-
concert/

Ticket Link: https://www.eventbrite.com/e/
dana-lyn-and-kyle-sanna-augmented-reality-
concert-tickets-128295863381

   Dana Lyn, fiddle, & Kyle Sanna, guitar, per-
form a through-the-looking-glass approach to 
traditional Irish Music. Join the artists after the 
premiere for a Zoom chat at 8pm Eastern.
   Hailed as “ground-breaking” by noted folk-
lorist Mick Moloney and “first-rate, versatile 
musicians” by The New Yorker, Dana Lyn and 
Kyle Sanna connect the dots between their 
experience as composers and improvisers in 
New York City’s rich musical community and 
their deep admiration for traditional Irish music. 
Performing as a duo since 2011, Lyn and San-
na have brought their “Through the Looking 
Glass” approach to traditional music to clubs, 
festival stages, and concert halls throughout 
the US and Canada.
   In “Arcs and Suites”, Lyn and Sanna present 
music from their two environmentally-themed 
projects: “The Great Arc” and “The Coral 
Suite”. The Great Arc is inspired by and con-
cerned with extinct and endangered animal 
species. The Irish Echo hailed it as “a deep 
musical work full of lavish, evocative textures”. 
The Coral Suite is an evocative sequence of 
Irish tunes that mirrors the life cycles and nat-
ural processes that occur within coral reef 
ecosystems. Renowned fiddler Martin Hayes 

called it “beautiful… simultaneously traditional 
and innovative.”
   Dana Lyn and Kyle Sanna also offer a post-
concert Q and A at 8pm, where they hope to 
engage the audience in conversations about 
traditional music in a modern world, environ-
mentalism, and to answer any questions about 
their musical backgrounds and approaches.
   This program will be presented in Augment-
ed Reality from your smart device. The artist 
“holograms” will be projected onto a 360 de-
gree image outside of WCCMA’s concert hall. 
You’ll be able to look around the space, move 
closer, etc, just as though you are there. For 
those without supported devices you’ll be able 
to join us via Youtube video link. Headphones 
are strongly recommended for optimal audio 
experience.
   This event is presented by West Claremont 
Center for Music and the Arts, www.wcc-
ma.org. Concert tickets are by donation. Our 
suggested contribution is $25 ($15 for WCC-
MA members), $40 for a family. Student tickets 
are free (use NOVSTUDENT20 code), and 
scholarships are available to anyone by re-
quest. 

WEDNESDAY, NOVEMBER 18
Cookbook Club, Wednesday, 
7 pm, Virtual
   We will be reading and cooking from "Ot-
tolenghi: Simple"-- one of several incredibly 
popular cookbooks from London-based chef 
Yotam Ottolenghi.
   Books are available at the library. Call or 
email us to make arrangements to pick up a 
book during appointment hours or curbside. 
Then choose a recipe to cook and join the vir-
tual discussion on November 18 at 7pm. 
   Email stephanie.mcandrew@plainfieldli-
braries.org for the zoom link and for any ques-
tions. 

SATURDAY, NOVEMBER 21
HOLIDAY BAKE SALE IN WINDSOR
   Old South Church, Main St., Windsor, VT, 
will be holding a Holiday Bake Sale on Satur-
day, November 21, 2020, from 11:00 a.m. until 
1:00 p.m. We will be offering pies, cakes, 
breads, cookies and other delicious goodies.    
At the same time we will also be collecting 
hats, mittens, scarves and socks for distribu-
tion in the community to help everyone stay 
warm this winter. 
   In keeping with current COVID recommenda-
tions: Masks are required and we will be prac-
ticing social distancing.
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